
[Editor’s Note:  The Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Executive Board 
issued the following statement on March 31st.  The statement on Labor Council 
stationary appears at the end of this issue of the UNION BUG.  
 
Dear Brothers and Sisters: 

 

 As you are probably aware, COVID-19 has been widespread across our 
nation and very rapidly spreading though our local area. It has not only impacted 
those in our communities, but it also has created a serious level of safety con-
cerns for our local healthcare workers and the patients they care for in hospitals 
and long-term care facilities. 
 The Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council is requesting all Unions to 
consider donating any protective equipment you may have to support our front-
line workers. 
 We are requesting the following items: 

 

face masks 
goggles 

eye shields 
N-95’s 
gloves 

hand sanitizer 
FDA regulated disposable coveralls 

thermometers 
hand wipes 

 sealed alcohol-based cleaning products. 

 

 We greatly appreciate any assistance you can provide. Beaver-Lawrence 
Central Labor Council Points of Contact are as follows: 

 

Lawrence County: 
President Rick Galiano – 724-759-8870 

Vice President Howard Thompson – 724-944-5165 
Beaver County: 

Executive Vice President Dan Onuska – 724-494-7126 
Recording Secretary Kerri Theuerl – 412-651-3484. 

 
In Solidarity, 
Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Executive Board 

LABOR COUNCIL 

OFFICERS 

APRIL  2020 VOLUME 6  ISSUE 8 

UNION BUG 
 

 

A Newsletter of  the Beaver-Lawrence Counties Central Labor Council 

 President:     
Richard Galiano                

USW 9305 

 Ex. Vice President:    
Dan Onuska                     

IBEW 29 

 Recording Secretary:         
Kerri Theuerl                  

SEIU HCPA 

 Secretary-Treasurer:        
Mel Ice 

     SOAR 

 Vice Presidents:   

 John Howard Thompson   

AFSCME 2902 

 Linwood Alford                  

LIUNA 833 

 Dennis Powell             

USW 8183 

 Mark Benkart                 

IBEW 29 

 Jan Carpenter                 

SEIU 668 

 Phil Lasky                     

AFT 3975 

 Trustees:     

 Laurie Fisher                 

AFSCME 2902 

 Rev. Kevin Lee                

IBEW 29 

 Alicia Craig                     

AFSCME 2902 

 Jody Kohser                   

SEIU 668 

 Lisa Alexander                      

AFSCME 2902 

 Sara Dudash                   

SEIU 668 

 Tom Flook                     

IUPAT 530 

Labor Council Executive Board 
Issues Request For Protective 

Equipment For Frontline Workers 



UNION BUG 
Published Monthly 

An official publication of the 

 

Beaver/Lawrence Central Labor Council 

 

P.O. Box A, Beaver, PA 15009 
 

Editor - Victor Colonna 

v.colonna@comcast.net 

 

Asst. Editor - Steven Kocherzat 

steven6700@comcast.net 

 

 

NEWSPAPER COMMITTEE 

 
 

CALENDAR OF EVENTS COMMITTEE 

Jody Kohser 

Mark Benkart 
 

DIRECTOR OF PHOTOGRAPHY 

T Berry 

Page 2 UNION BUG 

President’s Report 

The opinions expressed in Union Bug 
articles are those of the author and not 

necessarily those of the  
Beaver-Lawrence Central  

Labor Council or its officers. 

By Rick Galiano 
Labor Council President 

 
*  The March Labor Council meeting was 
canceled because of the COVID-19 crisis.  The 
April Labor Council meeting also has been can-
celed.  However, the Executive Board will meet 
on April 16th from 6:00 pm to 7:30 via a confer-
ence call.  Please contact me or any other Execu-
tive Board member if you wish any matter to be 
raised during the conference call. 
* Please note that the Human Rights Ban-
quet scheduled for April 18th has been canceled 
because of the COVID-19 crisis.  We hope to re-
schedule the Banquet later in the year. 
* As reported by Steve Olash, Beaver 
County Building Trades Secretary-Treasurer, the 
Building Trades of western Pennsylvania and 
their district councils and local unions have do-
nated all the PPE supplies from their apprentice-
ship departments to local hospitals.  This solidari-
ty with the community is what unions do in times 
of need.  Also, the Shell Pennsylvania Beaver 
County site has donated pallets of PPE supplies 

to the Beaver Heritage Valley hospital. 
*  Please consider making donations of PPE 
supplies through the Labor Council’s points of 
contact. The statement issued by the Executive 
Board on March 31st and appearing on Page One 
of this issue of the UNION BUG provides contact 
information for donations. 
*  Each year the unions of the AFL-CIO ob-
serve Workers Memorial Day on April 28th to re-
member those who have suffered and died on the 
job and to renew the fight for safe jobs.  The ob-
servance is especially meaningful this year be-
cause of the dangers faced by front line workers 
during the current COVID-19 crisis.  This year 
also marks the 50th anniversary of the enactment 
of the Occupational, Safety and Health Act 
(OSHA) that became federal law in 1970 and 
promised workers the right to a safe job.  Please 
see the Workers Memorial Day Statement of the 
national AFL-CIO appearing on Page 4 of this 
issue of the UNION BUG.  
*Hoping that you, your families and fellow work-
ers are safe during this time of great peril. 
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By Denise Cox 
SEIU Healthcare PA  
Internal Organizer 

 
 SEIU Healthcare PA rep-
resents 300 workers at Brighton 
Rehabilitation and Wellness 
Center, a nursing home in 
Brighton Township, Beaver 
County.  The workers we repre-
sent include RN’s, LPN’s, social 
workers, and dietary, mainte-
nance and laundry workers.  
 The facility has been af-
fected by the COVID-19 virus 
and as of April 4th, 42 residents 
and 13 represented workers 
have tested positive, with more 
tests pending.   
 For weeks before COVID
-19 hit the facility, our union of-
fered to help the facility’s man-
agement prepare for the pending 
crisis, but we felt that our offers 
were ignored.   
 Chapter President Shelby 

Dille describes what happened 
next: “Once our residents 
showed symptoms and the first 
resident tested positive in the 
facility, we faced short staffing 
along with proper PPE [personal 
protective equipment] not in 
place.  Union members decided 
to fight for the nursing home resi-
dents and staff.  We demanded 
a meeting to discuss our con-
cerns, then made a list of de-
mands to be provided the proper 
safety equipment and additional 
wage compensation.” 
 As a result of our efforts, 
and with community and Labor 
support, we signed a 
“Memorandum of Agreement 
with Brighton Rehab and Well-
ness on April 4th which will re-
main in effect until the facility is 
free from signs of COVID-19. 
   Key points of the Memo-
randum include the designation 
of what PPE will be provided to 

employees, immediate testing for 
all employees, hazard pay and 
steps to limit the spread of 
COVID-19 within the facility. 
 Another key point is that 
“there shall be no retaliation for 
members that have spoken to 
the Press and acknowledgement 
of the tremendous stress and 
fear that front-line healthcare are 
facing in the global pandemic.” 
 Implementation of the 
PPE provision of the Memoran-
dum requires an adequate sup-
ply of PPE.  The Memorandum 
states that: “Employees shall be 
provided N95, 1 pair of a face 
guard or goggles, gowns and all 
protective attire to care for resi-
dents with COVID-19.”   
 Please consider donating 
PPE to Brighton Rehab and 
Wellness by contacting the Bea-
ver-Lawrence Central Labor 
Council’s Points of Contact [See 
Page 1 for details]. 

SEIU Healthcare PA And Brighton Rehab 
And Wellness Center Sign Memorandum 

Of Agreement Regarding Covid-19 

Workers 
Memorial 

Day 
On April 28, the labor movement will 
once again observe Workers Memo-
rial Day to remember workers killed 
or injured on the job and to renew 
the fight for strong safety and health 
protections. 

Fifty years ago, Congress 
passed the Occupational Safety 
and Health Act, and more than 
40 years ago, Congress passed 

the Mine Safety and Health Act, 
promising every worker the right 
to a safe job. Unions and our al-
lies have fought hard to make 
that promise a reality—winning 
protections that have made jobs 
safer and saved lives. But our 
work is not done. Each year, 
thousands of workers are killed 
and millions more suffer injury or 
illness because of their jobs. 

Corporate interests have taken 
over safety agencies under the 
Trump administration. Not only 
has progress stalled, but the ad-
ministration has weakened or 

repealed key protections that 
keep us safe at work and 
slashed safety agency budgets 
and staff. Now, there has been 
no action to protect workers from 
infectious diseases like COVID-
19, heat illness, silica in mining 
and exposure to toxic chemicals. 
The number of workplace safety 
inspectors has never been lower. 

The labor movement and allies 
have fought back to block some 
of these attacks. We won perma-
nent compensation for those 

Continued on page 4 



 Community Services Report 
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By Mark Benkart 
Community Services Chairman 

 

**      It is sad to say that 
the Labor Council’s seventh 
Human Rights Banquet sched-
uled for April 18th has been 
canceled due to the Corona-
virus pandemic. Hopefully, we 
will be able to reschedule the 
Banquet for a date in the fall. 
** Thank you to IUPAT 
District Council 57 Business 
Manager/Secretary Treasurer 
Chris Geronimos for helping to 
secure the acceptance of IU-
PAT General President Ken-
neth E. Rigmaiden as our key-
note speaker. Also thank you 
to those helped to create and 
mail out Banquet invitation and 
those who attended the bi-
weekly planning meetings. 
** The Labor Council has 
begun the process of reimburs-
ing all organizations and indi-
viduals that purchased tickets 
and/or ads.    
**      On March 15th, a Bea-
ver-Lawrence Central Labor 
Council delegation delivered 12 
cases of water to the striking 
members of UAW Local 1311 
who work for Langeloth Metal-
lurgical Company in Washing-
ton County. The water was do-
nated by former Beaver County 
Commissioner Joe Spanik.  
Local 1311 President Jim Hall 
told us that his members have 
been on strike for six months.  
Langeloth Metallurgical has 
hired scabs to replace his 
members. 
 A shift change occurred 
as we stood in solidarity with 
the picketing Local 1311 mem-
bers and we watched the 
scabs drive out of the plant.  
The number of UAW Local 

1311 members on the picket 
line is limited by a court injunc-
tion, but we understood that 
our delegation was not covered 
by the injunction. 
 The Local 1311 mem-
bers were appreciative that we 
stood on their picket line. If an-
yone has some time, stop by 
and see them. They could still 
use some wood or anything 
else like donuts.  

Workers Memorial Day 

(Continued from page 3) 

made ill by the 9/11 attacks, and we are fighting for laws that 
would protect workers from preventable workplace violence, heat 
illness, asbestos exposures and the COVID-19 pandemic sweep-
ing through our workplaces. 

On April 28, the unions of the AFL-CIO will observe Workers Me-
morial Day to remember those who have suffered and died on the 
job, and to renew the fight for safe jobs. This year we will come 
together to call for action on hazards that cause unnecessary inju-
ry, illness and death. We will stand united against the ongoing at-
tacks on workers’ rights and protections, and demand that elected 
officials put working people’s well-being above corporate inter-
ests. We will fight for the right of every worker to a safe job until 
that promise is fulfilled. 

 

Delegation with UAW Local 1311 pickets. UNION BUG Assistant Editor, second 
from left; Vice-President Jan Carpenter, third from left; Vice-President Mark Benkart, 
right.  Also in attendance were Recording Secretary Kerri Theuerl, UNION BUG 
photographer T Berry and UE staff representative John Thompson.  

Labor Council Recording Secretary 
Kerri Theuerl carrying donated water to 
picket shelter. 



BEAVER/LAWRENCE 

CENTRAL LABOR 

COUNCIL 

 

Calendar of Events 
 

 

04/06  44
th
 Pa. AFL-CIO Constitutional Convention: it will be a  

   to “virtual” convention because of covid-19 crisis; go to Pa.  
04/07 AFL-CIO website for details and to watch via Zoom. 
 
04/16  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Executive Board  
 conference call: 6:00 pm – 7:30 pm. 
 
04/18  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Human Rights  
 Banquet - cancelled due to covid-19 crisis. 
 
04/20  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council meetings –  
 Executive Board and membership meetings canceled due  
 to covid-19 crisis.   
 
04/24  Beaver-Lawrence Central Labor Council Scholarship and  
 Don McNutt Memorial Scholarship submission deadline.   
 See application attached to the end of this issue of the  
 UNION BUG. 
 
04/28  Primary Election Day. Postponed to June 2

nd
 due to  

 covid-19 crisis. 
 
04/28  Workers Memorial Day (see article on Page 3 of this 
 issue of the UNION BUG. 
 
05/01 2020-2021 NW PA ALF Scholarship Essay Contest essay  
 and application receipt of submission deadline.  See  
 application attached to the end of this issue of the  
 UNION BUG. 

 

We’re on the Web: 
pa.aflcio.org/349 

Calendar of Events submissions must be emailed to  
Jody Kohser, Calendar of Events Coordinator, at 
jkohser@verizon.net, by 6:00 p.m. on April 13th  

to be considered for publication in the  
April 2020 Issue of the UNION BUG. 

mailto:jkohser@verizon.net











